BOARD OF SELECTMEN MEETING MINUTES

TOWN OF EPPING, NEW HAMPSHIRE

September 6, 2022
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ATTENDANCE 
Chairman Joe Trombley; Selectman Mike Yergeau, John Cody and Tom Gauthier; Administrator Gregory C. Dodge; Executive Secretary Joyce Blanchard.   Selectman Bob Jordan was excused.
CALL TO ORDER

Chairman Trombley called the public meeting to order at 6:45 PM.

ENTER IN TO NON-PUBLIC 91-A:3 II. (a) compensation (b) hire 
Motion by Chairman Trombley to enter in to Non-Public Session in accordance with 91-A:3 II. (a) compensation (b) hire. Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 3-0.  Roll call vote was taken and carried unanimously.  Selectman Yergeau arrived after the non-public meeting.
RECONVENE
Chairman Trombley reconvened the public meeting at 7:00 PM in the Town Hall meeting room and via ZOOM.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
NON-PUBLIC

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to seal the non-public minutes of September 6, 2022.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 3-0-1.  Selectman Yergeau abstained.

CONSENT CALENDAR

Minutes from the August 8 & 22, 2022 Selectmen’s meeting were submitted for approval.
Payroll Manifest for the pay period ending September 1, 2022 in the amount of $159,788.50 was submitted for approval.
Accounts Payable Manifest for the week ending September 1, 2022 in the amount of $512,499.11 ($196,614.28 for Wolcott Paving and $315,884.83 is for the town) was submitted for approval.
Intent to Cut for Alan Dunn on 96 Prescott Road, map and lot 22-024 was submitted for approval.
Intent to Cut for Cynthia Harvey on Rundlett Road, map and lot 040-028 was submitted for approval.

Intent to Cut for Erica Martel regarding Applehurst Farm, LLC maps and lots 001-001, 008-003, and 009-004 was submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to remove the August 8 and 22, 2022 Selectmen’s meeting minutes from the Consent Calendar.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.  

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the minutes from the August 8, 2022 Selectmen’s meeting.  Seconded by Selectman Yergeau.  Motion carries 3-0-1.  Selectman Trombley abstained.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the minutes from the August 22, 2022 Selectmen’s meeting.  Seconded by Selectman Yergeau.  Motion carries 3-0-1.  Selectman Cody abstained.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the remaining consent calendar items as submitted. Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.

BUSINESS

POLICE

Purchase Order #438 to Axon Enterprise for 21 Tasers, holsters and equipment in the amount of $51,398.34 was submitted for approval.  Discussion followed regarding software, insurance, liability, warranty and shelf life.  The Board of Selectman would like to have a 5-year plan to purchase tasers.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to table the purchase order #438 to Axon Enterprise for 21 Tasers, holsters and equipment in the amount of $51,398.34 until the next meeting on September 19, 2022.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.

Purchase Order #439 to McFarland Ford for one 2022 Police Ford Interceptor Utility in the amount of $33,8000.00 was submitted for approval.
Motion by Chairman Trombley to approve the purchase order #439 to McFarland Ford for one 2022 Police Ford Interceptor Utility in the amount of $33,8000.00. Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.

Purchase Order #440 to McFarland Ford for one 2022 Police Ford Interceptor F-150 in the amount of $36,500.00 was submitted for approval. A lengthy discussion regarding purchasing this F-150 truck or another 2022 Police Ford Interceptor Utility took place.  Officer Stephen Soares explained the availability of 2022 vehicles versus ordering 2023 vehicles and prices.  Police Chief Michael Wallace would like to purchase all three vehicles instead of waiting until next year and take advantage of this year’s prices.  He would have one vehicle in his 2023 budget if approved.
Motion by Selectman Cody to approve the Purchase Order#440 for the Ford F-150 pickup in the amount of $36,500.00 as submitted for approval.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion failed 1-3.  Selectman Trombley, Gauthier and Yergeau voting nay.
Purchase Order #441 to McFarland Ford for one 2022 Police Ford Interceptor Utility in the amount of $37,434.35 was submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the purchase order #441 to McFarland Ford for one 2022 Police Ford Interceptor Utility in the amount of $37,434.35. Seconded by Selectman Yergeau.  Motion carried 4-0.

Police Chief Michael Wallace announced Halloween Trick or Treat will be on October 31st, 5-pm-7pm.  

Officer Stephen Soares requested the boards permission to order two utility vehicles for the next cycle of vehicles in 2023 as it takes so long for the order to go through.  There is money in the budget and revolving fund to guarantee the purchase.

Motion by Chairman Trombley to order next year’s two utility 2023 vehicles.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 4-0.

FIRE 

Fire Chief Don DeAngelis explained the Lowes donation of a ten-foot open trailer and requested the Board of Selectmen accept the gift with a retail value of $3,598.00 on behalf of the Epping Fire Department.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to accept the ten-foot open trailer donated by Lowes with a retail value of $3,598.00 to the Epping Fire Department.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.

Request for a pay rate increase for Zachary Marcoux from $17.00 to $17.50 as he obtained his AEMT License effective 8/31/22 was submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the request for a pay rate increase for Zachary Marcoux from $17.00 to $17.50 as he obtained his AEMT License effective 8/31/22.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.

Fire Chief Don DeAngelis asked the Board of Selectmen to consider changing the length of the probation period for the Fire Department.  It takes 4-10 months of training before he can know if the employee is going to work out.  Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge was asked to draft a new probation period unique to the Fire Department.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to table changing the probation period for 2 weeks while Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge investigates the possibilities.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.

RECREATION

Request to hire Landon Toomire for an After-School Program Jr. Staff member at $12.00 an hour was submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the hiring of Landon Toomire for an After-School Program Jr. Staff member at $12.00 an hour. Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 3-0.  Selectmen Yergeau stepped out of the meeting.

Purchase Order to New England Recreation Group for one PPS Brisbane Design Play Structure in the amount of $75,000.00 was submitted for approval.

Recreation Director Nicole Bizzaro explained the choices made for the playground to be installed behind the SAU office.  She contacted Exeter Recreation regarding using this company and they are very happy using New England Recreation Group.  Mrs. Bizzaro reviewed the playground budget, schedule of installation and the play structure she chose.  Measurements of the playground has been done and the highway department will do the site preparation and level the area.  The company installs the playground and delivers the wood chips.  She will need help spreading the wood chips.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve purchase order #442 to New England Recreation Group for one PPS Brisbane Design Play Structure in the amount of $75,000.00 pending information on whether a stamped drawing is needed.   Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.  Selectman Yergeau returned to the meeting.
Recreation Director Nicole Bizzaro announced the Highnotes at the McPhee Farm will be held this Saturday.

HEALTH OFFICER

Health Officer Nomination form for Dennis Pelletier and Deputy Health Officer Michael Sitar was submitted for approval.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the Health Officer Nomination form for Dennis Pelletier and Deputy Health Officer Michael Sitar.  Seconded by Selectman Yergeau.  Motion carried 4-0.

FINANCE

State form MS 434 with revised revenues in the amount of $5,347,330.00 was submitted for approval.  Finance Director Lisa Fogg explained the DRA will adjust the form for meals and tax along with any revenue changes.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the State Form MS 434 with the revised revenues in the amount of $5,347,330.00 giving Finance Director Lisa Fogg permission to sign the form MS 434 on behalf of the Board of Selectmen. Seconded by Selectman Yergeau.  Motion carried 4-0.

BUDGET REVIEW

Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge reviewed the tentative schedule for budget reviews.  It was suggested to discuss Police and Fire on separate nights as they are larger budgets.  Selectman Gauthier would like to close the meeting after 3 hours.
TOWN ADMINISTRTOR SEARCH

Chairman Trombley would like all the edits finalized for approval at the next meeting for the Town Administrator ad.  Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge said although his last date is March 31st, he is now flexible if he is needed for a couple more weeks.
ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT

Town Administrator
Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge announced the State Primary is next Tuesday, September 13th at the Middle School Gym from 7am-7pm.  Three Selectman need to be present at 7am to open the polls and one Selectman to help bring the ballots to the gym.  It is the clerk’s responsibility to bring the ballots back to her office.  Supervisor of the check list Grace Lavoie explained some of the changes that will be made during the day.
INDIVIDUAL SELECTMEN’S REPORTS
Selectman Tom Gauthier

Selectman Tom Gauthier would like to discuss renaming the Mill Street Bridge to the Charlie Goodspeed Bridge or have a memorial plaque installed on a post.  The Garden Club has mentioned a bench at the library.  Charlie has helped with so many projects in town and had the bridge installed at very little cost to the town.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to have Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge look into a double-sided sign to be installed near the bridge and paid for from the Selectmen’s budget.  Seconded by Selectman Yergeau.  Motion carried 4-0.
Selectman Mike Yergeau

No Report

Selectman John Cody 

Selectman Cody would like to see the pay structure to help with the budget process.  It will be very important to have for the Fire and Highway budgets.  The office structure for the fire department needs to be competitive.
Selectman Bob Jordan

Excused
Selectman Joe Trombley

Selectman Trombley reminded everyone of the Highnote Festival this Saturday.
Selectman Trombley hopes everyone votes next Tuesday at the Primary.
Selectman Trombley asked about the speed street signs being installed.
Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge added Road Supervisor David Reinhold will have concrete numbers for the site work and foundation for the garage project at the next meeting.  Selectman Gauthier would like to have a number for the whole project.  Mr. Dodge responded there isn’t a number because there has not been a response from many of the contractors.

PUBLIC COMMENTS
Grace Lavoie questioned the arsenic level that was discussed in the letter from the Water and Sewer Department.  She was assured that the high level of arsenic has been taken care of and no longer is high.
ADJOURN 
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to adjourn.  Seconded by Selectman Cody. Motion carried 4-0.  
Meeting adjourned at 9:55 PM.

Respectfully Submitted,
Joyce Blanchard

Executive Secretary
____________________________

Joe Trombley, Chairman

____________________________

Tom Gauthier, Vice Chairman

___________________________

Mike Yergeau, Selectman
____________________________

John Cody, Selectman
Selectman Jordan was excused
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